
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, January 20, 2022, at 
7:00pm in City Hall. The following were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  

        
Mayor       Robbie Skinner        Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member      Pam Bucklew  Present – by phone 
Council Member      Shelia Lewis-Sines Present 
Council Member      Jack Reger  Present – by phone 
Council Member      CJ Rylands  Present 
Council Member      David Thomas  Present 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance      Amberle Jenkins        Present 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill  Present – by GTM 
BPD       Chief Matthew Gregory Present 
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold  Present 
Channel 3      Dennis Cortes  Present 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin  Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba  Present - by phone 
MyBuckhannon.com     Beth Broschart  Absent 
Record Delta      Macie Queen  Present - by phone 
 
Guests: Laura Ward, Country Roads Transit-Executive Director by GTM; Jennifer Tanner-Bostian, 
Executive Director of the Upshur County Development Authority and Luther Bostian; Dixie Green, 
City Horticulturist; Timothy Reese-by GTM; and, Ken Ward.  
 
To participate in a City Council meeting participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the 
GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

CITY COUNCIL OF BUCKHANNON – 7:00 PM IN COUNCIL CHAMBERS  
MEETING AGENDA FOR THURSDAY, JANUARY 20, 2022 

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1 Moment of Silence 
           A.2 Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
           A.3 Mayor’s State of the City Address 
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
           B.1 Country Roads Transit-Executive Director Laura Ward 
           B.2 Upshur County Development Authority-Executive Director Jennifer M. Tanner-Bostian, MBA   
           B.3 City Horticulturist Dixie Green 
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
           C.1   Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold 
           C.2   Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins 
           C.3   Police Chief- Matthew Gregory 
           C.4   City Attorney- Tom O’Neill 
 
 D.     Correspondence & Information 
          D.1   Notice/Update from Altice USA RE: Suddenlink/Nexstar Local Cable Programming Negotiations 
          D.2   Charles Gibson Library Director’s Report January 2022 
 
E.     Consent Agenda  

     E.1   Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 01/06/22 
          E.2   Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
          E.3   Approval of Payment of the Bills 
                     
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          F.1   Country Roads Transit-Annual Report & Request Continued Funding 
          F.2   UCDA Request Letter of Support for Grant Application to the State of WV Broadband Investment Plans “ Major  
                   Broadband Project Strategies” Program 
          F.3   Approval to Accept Agreement with PublicWorks1-Municipal Pavement/ Street Assessment Management 

     Solutions  
          F.4   Approval to Accept the Recommendation from the Technology Committee to select Suddenlink as Fiber 

     Internet Provider 
          F.5   Upshur County Firefighters Association Invitation to Attend Meeting on 01/26/22  
          F.6   Discussion/Possible Action Draft Ordinance No. 454 Parade Route Parking Plan  
          F.7   Discussion/Possible Action Property Purchase 10 East Lincoln Street 
          F.8   Approval Ordinance No. 455 Cuppari Property Purchase 1st Reading 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
            G.1    Pamela Bucklew 
            G.2    C J Rylands  
            G.3    David Thomas 
            G.4    Jack Reger 
            G.5    Shelia Lewis-Sines 
            G.6    Randall Sanders 
 



H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements  
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 01/14/2022             Next Regular Scheduled City Council Meeting Thursday, February 3, 2022 
 

A. Call to Order - Mayor Robbie Skinner called the regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council 
for Thursday, January 20, 2022 to order announcing that he will waive the call for the Moment of 
Silence at this time (to be held during A.3 Mayor’s State of the City Address) and then led all those 
in attendance in the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America.  
 
A.3  Mayor’s State of the City Address - Mayor Robbie Skinner delivered the following State of 
The City Address to City Council and the citizens of Buckhannon:  
 
Members of City Council, department directors, administration, staff, business owners, and residents of our City 
of Buckhannon: Good evening, and thank you for joining us as we highlight this evening the many 
accomplishments we’ve celebrated over the past year together, and share excitement for future plans and goals 
we have in store for our City. 
 
I’ve had the honor and privilege of serving as Mayor of the City of Buckhannon since July 1, 2020, and although 
I’ve shared a number of good times with you, we cannot deny that these past few years have been incredibly 
difficult for our community, nation, and world. When I filed to run for office in January 2020, a global, public 
health crisis was not on our radar screen. For many, the coming of the year 2020 represented positivity and hope 
– that the start of a new decade was going to represent growth and prosperity. Instead, by March 15, we were 
staring down what no one could ever imagine: businesses and schools closing, our annual Strawberry Festival, 
and just about every other community event was canceled, people being required to stay home, inter-state, 
national, and worldwide travel restrictions, borders closed, mask requirements, social distancing, losing 
connection with our families, neighbors, and communities. Those were dark times. We’re certainly not out of the 
woods yet by any stretch of the imagination. We’ve made progress. Vaccinations have been developed, and I want 
to personally thank everyone who has been vaccinated and boosted, and I sincerely hope that if you have not, you 
will consider it, if not for yourself, for your neighbors, family members, and community.  
 
This pandemic has hit our City Council particularly hard, when one year ago, we almost lost our very own Jack 
Reger, but we are grateful that he is with us, and able to serve our community. Our health is not something we 
should ever take for granted. We’ve also experienced scares from C.J. Rylands, Pam Bucklew, David Thomas, and 
former Council lady Mary Albaugh, whom we miss very much.  
 
It’s true, this pandemic has tried everything possible to cripple us, but our City of Buckhannon has proven to be 
no match for it. Neighbors have made sure neighbors have had what they need when they’ve become ill. Our 
school system delivered lunches to students at their homes because the classroom doors closed for months at a 
time. Our healthcare workers never gave up, and they continue to give us their all each and every day, and for 
that, we are grateful. Our business community rallied to support each other, helping to pay one another’s rent or 
utility bills when times got tough, and also cover shifts in each other’s stores for employees and business owners 
who tested positive to make sure important sales weren’t missed. Our police and fire departments participated in 
drive through birthday and anniversary celebrations, and Santa Claus was escorted through our streets during 
the holiday season, bringing joy to our community; delivering small glimmers of normalcy among trying times. 
 
Though many positives have taken place, we mourn the loss of many Buckhannon and Upshur County residents 
who contracted this terrible virus, but sadly, are no longer with us today. I would ask that you join me for a brief 
moment of silence as we think about those we’ve lost, and their family members left to carry on… Thank you. 
 
As we embarked on 2021, we saw glimmers of hope. We enjoyed a scaled down, but very well-orchestrated West 
Virginia Strawberry Festival, the return of Festival Fridays in Jawbone Park, mask mandates and travel 
restrictions dropped, and spectators allowed back in to cheer on our Buccaneers. We welcomed new businesses 
to Downtown including Caroline & Company, Mountain Mama Marketplace, Evolution Bar & Grill, Argo Books, 
the Blaxxmith Shop and the Infamous Art Collective, Klie Law Offices, Blades’n Fades, Renee Preston 
Photography, Oink’s Barbecue, and continued expansion at Community Care of West Virginia. We’ve also made 
significant progress completing the Colonial Theater project, which should open very soon as a fully renovated, 
state-of-the-art public entertainment space adding yet another amazing asset to our beautiful Downtown.  
 
Although we are saddened that he’s leaving the Main Street business neighborhood, we also want to extend 
congratulations and well wishes to long-time businessman, Jake Andregg, owner of Andregg Jewelers on Main 
Street. Jake is the consummate gentleman who always operated under the principle of service above self; putting 
what was best for our community first and foremost. This world needs many more Jake Andreggs. 
 
In October, disrupting our positive momentum, we saw tragedy. A fire ripped through 23 East Main Street, 
destroying four businesses, displacing a dozen residents from ruined apartments. In the midst of this devastation, 
however, our community did what it does best. Everyone pitched in, business owners helping business owners in 
neighboring structures carry out valuables, our Chamber of Commerce, Convention & Visitors Bureau, Office of 
Emergency Management, and many Downtown neighbors supplied drinking water for our firefighters, and 
Domino’s Pizza donated dinner that night for all of the firefighters once the fire was out. Our water plant put all 
hands on deck to ensure the water pressure would remain high the entire time. Our street and police 
departments closed streets and provided traffic control to keep everyone safe. 
 



I can tell you that, as Mayor of my hometown that was a heartbreaking day. I love this City beyond words, and a 
significant fire Downtown has always been my worst nightmare. It hurt, and it still hurts, but it will not take us 
down. We saw our worst that day, but more so, our best. Hopefully soon, the eyesore will be removed, to allow for 
new growth! 
 
I want to provide updates from several internal city departments; highlighting what has been accomplished, and 
some of the goals we have as we look to our future: 
 
CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT: 
Chief Gregory and his officers most notably achieved full CALEA Accreditation (that is the Commission on 
Accreditation for Law Enforcement Agencies). This is a HUGE honor, we could not be more proud of our officers 
for all their hard work and dedication to seeing this process through, and continuing to maintain this status. 
Councilman C.J. Rylands introduced CALEA to the department a few years ago, Chief Gregory embraced it, and 
working with myself, Recorder Randy Sanders, Councilman Rylands, Finance Director Amby Jenkins, City 
Attorney Tom O’Neil, and Fire Chief J.B. Kimble, we received the good news in July 2021. We extend 
congratulations on a job well-done once again!  
 
Additionally, we added three new police cruisers to our fleet, and upgraded both the body and patrol car camera 
system so that both cameras would synchronize with one another. Work has continued with the Mountain Lakes 
Dog and Violent Crimes Taskforce, which connects our department to other law enforcement agencies within our 
region. Our partnership with West Virginia Wesleyan College continues as the department hosts interns and 
volunteers from campus throughout the year. The VIPS organization (Volunteers in Police Service) also played 
an integral part in our department gaining accreditation – committing over 2,000 volunteer hours for a wide 
variety of events, saving the City $52,000. Finally, who could forget AROS! We now have a K-9 officer under the 
care of Patrolman Will Courtney. He’s been a welcomed addition to our department. The department looks 
forward to improving staffing numbers and continued training and development in 2022. 
 
CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT: 
The Buckhannon Fire Department responded to 1,293 calls for service in 2021. Under the leadership of Chief J.B. 
Kimble and Captain Joey Baxa, they continue to progress on their own accreditation, CFAI, or the Commission on 
Fire Accreditation International. This process is quite a bit different than CALEA, because the base layer of the 
accreditation process is collecting three years of consistent data. Training is also a very large part of the fire 
department’s everyday work. This year alone, 3,787 training hours were logged. Station coverage by volunteers 
was also extremely high. A total of 5,648 hours of coverage were provided to our community by the volunteer 
members. Additionally, the total number of incidents responded to by our volunteer members was 2,740 that 
average to over 144 calls per volunteer member.  
 
Our fire department does more than just fight fire. Our staff were involved in four return of spontaneous 
circulation (ROSC) events. These incidents are cardiac arrest incidents where individuals are resuscitated – 
usually with by-stander CPR and fast in the field medical treatment. This type of incident is part of our 
organization becoming a Heartsafe Community. 
 
Some of the goals Chief Kimble has for our City fire department include: Continuing the accreditation process of 
improving our services to our community. The Insurance Service Organization (ISO) will be here in 2022 to 
evaluate our fire department, our water system and County 911 center. The lower the score we achieve (scale of 
1-10), the lower insurance premium payments will be for residents and business owners. We receive points to 
lower our score by improved staffing, which we have done by authorizing the hire of three additional, full time 
firefighters, including our city’s first female firefighter. We also always need to be working to add and improve 
equipment. Our new engine will be here very soon, and we are beginning the process of constructing our very 
own training facility.  
 
Fire departments always work best when we engage with our community. That is why we are always looking to 
recruit new volunteer members, continue to nurture our relationships with both West Virginia Wesleyan College, 
Upshur County Schools, and all other fire departments in Upshur County, the local firefighters association, law 
enforcement, and Upshur County EMS.  
 
CITY SANITATION DEPARTMENT: 
We welcome new Sanitation Department Director Ethan Crosten! Ethan and his two crews are already busy! 
Current projects include:  
 
33 West Extensions: During the past year, the sanitary department was able to complete the extension along US 
33. This project provided sanitary sewer service to residents and business owners on the North side all the way to 
the Smitty’s Suzuki location, and many new potential customers on the South side. 
 
North Spring Street: This was a major upgrade project that was long overdue. The storm and sanitary sewers 
ran together all the way to the treatment plant. The old clay tile in the street had failed allowing sediment and 
infiltration in the system. This project installed a brand-new storm sewer system and an upgraded sanitary 
system from Main Street all the way down North Spring Street. 
 
Generators: Through grants, the sewer department had transfer switches installed at all pump stations. This 
allows a portable generator to power the pump station so in any emergency the stations can operate, allowing 
sewage to always get to the treatment plant. New generators will also be installed at the plant and major pump 
stations to allow there to be no down time in the transfer of power in the event of an emergency. 



 
Maintenance Work: Those being the two major projects, the department has also been busy maintaining the 
existing system. It is a top priority of the sewer department to respond to each sewer call and make every 
attempt to address the issue. We have made many small repairs improving the overall integrity of our system 
and plan to continue to do so. 
 
Future projects include an overhaul of the Taylor Street stormwater system, improvements to the East Main 
Street and Florence Street intersection, Swisher Street, and Shawnee Drive sanitation system reconstruction.  
 
CITY WATER DEPARTMENT: 
Chief Operator Kelly Arnold and his crews have also been working hard to make improvements to both the plant 
and our water system in general. Specifically, they’ve installed an early warning water quality monitoring system 
that will alert the plant from upstream in the Buckhannon River if there are contaminants headed toward our 
intake valve. New lighting has been installed in the basement of the plant, as well as mission boards have been 
updated. Variable Frequency Drivers (VFDs) finished at high service pumps, and the intake pump motor and 
pump have been rebuilt. Out on the streets, the water line in front of Feola’s Flowers was replaced with PVC, and 
abandoned 500′ of 4″ cast iron pipe. Services on Spring Street were transferred over to 18″ water main, and 530′ 
of 4″ cast iron was abandoned.  
 
Some of the goals for the department include: installing meters at Valley Green Apartments, install new carbon 
feeder, install new filter media, install a new Tennerton Booster Station, rehabilitate the Tennerton Water 
Storage Tank near the high school, and replace the Island Avenue line. 
 
CITY STREET DEPARTMENT: 
Our Public Works Director Jerry Arnold and Street Superintendent Brad Hawkins led our transition as we 
purchased a new, state-of-the-art street garage facility across from our Waste Transfer Station on Mudlick Road, 
and left our outgrown facility on Factory Street. Our new facility is over five acres, and has over 40,000 sq. ft. of 
space under roof allowing for the expansion of the Street Department activities, and accommodating the Waste 
Collection Departments truck shop with a shared welding shop. Street crews completed about 5,200’ of new ADA 
compliant sidewalks on West Main Street, Smithfield Street, North Spring Street, and North Kanawha Street. 
Seven residential and commercial structures were also razed to create opportunity for new growth. 
 
New street signage continues to be a priority. We have installed brown, historic-looking signs throughout our 
Central Residential Historic District. All other street signs throughout the city will also receive a facelift. We 
continue to create and improve upon public space on Main Street. We are also currently working on the 
construction of a new 30’ x 130’ city greenhouse, constructing our salt shed at the new location, and completing 
the organization and storage of materials from the move to the new facility. 
 
Jerry and Brad’s goals over the next construction season will be to complete both the North Kanawha and North 
Spring Street corridors with new sidewalks, allowing for parking on both sides of North Kanawha Street, and the 
installation of period street lighting – similar to the lights that are on Main Street. Although the North side of the 
Gateway West project has been completed, we will begin working on the South side of West Main Street, 
mirroring the new sidewalks, and period lighting that already exists across the street. We will be conducting 
street assessments in the Spring months for additional paving after July 1. In the Jawbone Run area, we are 
working with our consulting engineers to complete a hydrology study of the drainage way to formulate a plan to 
minimize flooding during major rains. We will be moving our Waste Garage to facilitate the creation of a fire 
training facility. We have applied for grants from the WVDOH for sidewalk projects on Morton Avenue from 
Route 20 North to First Street and along Route 20 North from Morton Avenue to Lowe’s. 
 
We chose to contract out street paving this year. Although we have been able to complete a few of the streets 
outlined in the priority list, Cooper Asphalt still needs to complete Latham Street, North Spring Street, North 
Kanawha Street, and a few areas in North Buckhannon, and over on Upper and Lower Drive. 
 
STOCKERT YOUTH AND COMMUNITY CENTER: 
We continue to make advances at the Stockert Youth and Community Center, as we now have a rendering of 
what the potential new multipurpose center will look like situated on East Main Street. Deborah Brockleman and 
her team do a fantastic job with Stockert programming. We’re looking forward to more exciting news ahead for 
the new facility project. 
 
FINAL THOUGHTS: 
In addition to the department heads listed above, Finance Director Amby Jenkins, City Attorney Tom O’Neil, City 
Engineer Jay Hollen, and Building Code and Enforcement Officer Vincent Smith all play integral roles in taking 
our projects from initial discussions to finished products. Our team includes nearly 100 men and women who 
come to work all for one goal: to serve our community. 
 
As you can see, we have been extremely busy, but we wouldn’t want it any other way! Myself, and our City Council 
cannot thank our directors, administration, staff, and crews enough for all of the hard work put in for the 
citizens and business owners each and every day!  
 
Over the next year, one of my main goals is to comprehensively look at our city parks, and make some much 
needed improvements. We have done a great job developing the Jawbone Park area, but our City Park on Park 
Street, and our other five public parks also need our attention. The good news is, our Planning Commission, led 
by Dr. Susan Aloi, is already making public recreation a priority, and I’m excited to be a part of the discussions! 



 
Finally tonight, I am thankful for my colleagues on this City Council. C.J. Rylands is the Executive Director of 
Create Buckhannon, and should be credited for much of our Downtown area’s success over the years. Pam 
Bucklew is a longtime businesswoman, and helps lead our Downtown decorating committees each year. Jack 
Reger has an eye for our facilities, and has helped us prioritize the maintenance and upkeep of City 
infrastructure. Dave Thomas brings financial stability and oversight to Council. We have much less expensive 
health insurance for our employees thanks to his efforts. Shelia Lewis-Sines is brand new to our team, replacing 
long-time Councilwoman Mary Albaugh. We’re excited to have her join us, and appreciate her perspective on City 
projects. Randy Sanders, our City Recorder, is an invaluable asset to our City Council. From relocating the Miss 
West Virginia USA Pageant to Buckhannon, to applying for, and landing the World Association of Marching 
Show Bands Competition, coming to Buckhannon in July 2023, Randy is always looking for opportunities to put 
our City on the map!  
 
As you can see, each member brings a wealth of knowledge and unique perspective to the table. No, we don’t 
always see eye-to-eye, but I wouldn’t want it any other way. Our community is a better place because of the 
discussions held here, and the diverse opinions and backgrounds that guide us forward. To quote Councilman 
Rylands, “healthy communities have to be willing to have tough conversations in order to continue on the path of 
ascension.”   
 
And so, to the citizens and business owners of this wonderful community, I am proud to report that the State of 
our City is strong. We are well-positioned for the future, and I am confident we will continue to be one of 
“America’s Best Small Towns!” It is truly my honor to serve the City of Buckhannon as your Mayor, and I cannot 
thank you enough for your support, your prayers, and your encouragement. Thank you so much!  
 
Sincerely, 
Robbie Skinner 
Mayor, City of Buckhannon 
(304) 472-1651 
    
B.  Recognized Guests 
 
B.1 Country Roads Transit-Executive Director Laura Ward - Mayor Skinner recognized the 
Country Roads Transit Executive Director, Laura Ward, who provided an overview of the services 
that has been provided by Country Roads Transit including the adjustments that have had to be 
made due to COVID.  Director Ward also provided an overview of goals for the upcoming year and 
examples of how Country Roads Transit has helped specific individuals of the community.  She also 
noted that she will follow up with a letter of request to the Buckhannon City Council that will put in 
writing her request for an additional $5,000 be added to the annual $10,000 continuation of 
funding for the Country Roads Transit. 
 
Without objection the Chair moved F.1 Country Roads Transit-Annual Report & Request Continued 
Funding to the table for Discussion and/or Vote. 
 
Motion to approve the total request of $15,000, which includes the $10,000 annual 
contribution that has been previously made and an additional $5,000 for the upcoming 
operational year for Country Roads Transit was made by Thomas/Lewis-Sines.  Motion 
carried. 
 
B.2  Upshur County Development Authority-Executive Director Jennifer M. Tanner-Bostian, 
MBA - Motor Skinner recognized Upshur County Development Authority, Executive Director 
Jennifer Bostian who presented a request for the City Council to provide a letter of support for the 
Micrologic Grant Application that is being submitted to the State of WV Broadband Investment 
Plans “Major Broadband Project Strategies” Program.  She explained just how important having the 
successful implementation of broadband systems for our area is and that by providing reliable, 
affordable high speed broadband to our citizens, we will all be better positioned for the future. 
 
Without objection F.2   UCDA Request Letter of Support for Grant Application to the State of WV 
Broadband Investment Plans “Major Broadband Project Strategies” Program was moved to 
the table for discussion and/or a vote. 
 
Motion to approve the UCDA request for a letter of support for the Micrologic Grant 
Application to the State of WV Broadband Investment Plans “Major Broadband Project 
Strategies” Program was made by Rylands/Thomas.  Motion carried. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



January 10, 2022 
 
Emiel Butcher, President 
Micrologic, Inc. 
P.O. Box 328 
Buckhannon, West Virginia 26201 
 
Dear Mr. Butcher, 
 
On behalf of the citizens and business owners of the City of Buckhannon, West Virginia, I am writing to you today to 
pledge our full support for your grant application to the State of West Virginia Broadband Investment Plan’s “Major 
Broadband Project Strategies” program. Expanding broadband access throughout Upshur County is very important 
to us, and we appreciate your interest and investment in our community.  
 
Prior to the turn of the century, basic utility services were thought to be water, electricity, natural gas, sanitary, and 
waste collection. For the past twenty years or so, we have added broadband connectivity to this list. Truly, it is as 
crucial as running water and power. In order for our state to be in a position of growth and development, we must 
be able to provide high speed connectivity to all who wish to locate here. Whether it be for the purpose of working 
remotely, educating our children, or simply staying in touch with friends and family, it is our hope that all 25,000 
residents of our community have access to fast and reliable broadband connectivity. 
 
Thank you again, on behalf of the citizens and business owners of the City of Buckhannon, West Virginia, for seeking 
this grant to expand desperately needed broadband access in our community. If you have any questions, need 
additional information, or if we can be of further assistance, please do not hesitate to let me know. We wish you all 
the best on a successful grant application. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Robert Neal Skinner, III 
Mayor, 
City of Buckhannon 
 
 
B.3 City Horticulturist Dixie Green - Mayor Skinner recognized City Horticulturist Dixie Green 
who provided a comprehensive overview of her department’s preparation for the 2022 Flower 
Program and she thanked Create Buckhannon for their assistance in obtaining the new flower 
containers that have a reservoir component, which should help extend the longevity of the flowers.  
A Q&A regarding the flower program and the need for new and additional trees in Jawbone Park 
and the Safety Complex.  Council member Dave Thomas led a discussion on reactivating the 
memorialization program where citizens could provide funding for a tree in memory of a person.   
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
 
C.1 Public Works Director - Jerry Arnold – Mr. Arnold was recognized and presented the 
following: 
 
Buckhannon City Council   Public Works Director Report  January 20, 2022 
 

Director:  

● We met with consulting engineers yesterday, and they will be starting on the hydrology 
study of the Jawbone Run drainage way. 

Street: 
● The crews have been working on snow removal. 

Sewer: 
● Nothing new to report. 

Water: 
● The crew is working on abandoning the water service at the Foster building. 

Waste:  

● Nothing new to report. 
Engineer: 

● Gateway West Phase III Construction – The revised MOU detailing the work to be performed 
by the City in exchange for the property at the bottom of Amalia Drive was presented to the 
parties of the Dioceses associated with the Project.  Once the City acquires the property, it 
will be turned over to the WVDOH for incorporation into their roadway system.  The City 
held a site meeting with the WVDOH at the bottom of Amalia Drive on January 10, 2022 to 
discuss the existing storm sewer system and to discuss possible remediation / upgrades to 



the system.  Various departments from the WVDOH were there and appear to “be on board” 
with the proposed joint effort between the WVDOH and the City to address the drainage 
Issue along the bottom section of Amalia Drive that fronts the Church’s property.  

Council member CJ Rylands led a Q&A and discussion regarding the City Parks and the idea that is 
being discussed about establishing the position of a Parks & Recreations Director for the City of 
Buckhannon.  Mr. Arnold provided historical insight to how the City has cared for the parks in the 
past followed by an extensive discussion on the future of the City Parks.  Mayor Skinner suggested 
that City Council invite the Planning Commission to meet with one line item on the agenda and that 
being the discussion of the future of Parks and Recreations in the City.   
 
Without objection F.3 Approval to Accept Agreement with PublicWorks1-Municipal Pavement/ 
Street Assessment Management Solutions was moved to the table for discussion and/or a vote.  
Mr. Arnold provided an overview of what is needed to upgrade the efficiency and historical 
collection of information for the street reporting in the City by securing the PublicWorks1-
Municipal Pavement/ Street Assessment Management Solutions. He recommended Council approve 
the proposed agreement from PublicWorks1 at a cost of $10,650. 

 
From: Troy Rolle <trolle@publicworks1.com> 
Date: January 11, 2022 at 5:03:43 PM EST 
To: jarnold.buckhannon@gmail.com 
Subject: Service Agreement for BUCKHANNON, WV 

 Hello Jerry, 

As promised here is the Service Agreement for you and your colleagues to look over. Thanks for the call today.  I’ve attached the 
agreement for the pavement assessment and imaging with some other information.  

Some quick notes from our meeting: 

 Unlimited users, free tech support and training, and free updates 
 The data issue with work orders being stuck to the wrong assets and some asset duplication due to 

that would not be an issue in iWorQ. Work orders can be independently detached or allocated, and 
asset records can have their data adjusted and they can be moved geographically.  

 Street layer view directly accessible inside software for everybody to use.  
 Everything can be geographically connected  

o We will collect GIS data shapefiles for pavements, and signs.  

 Road assessment data will be put into your hands 
 Asset management all in one place 
 Calculating cost for the best roads to fix  

 We look forward to getting things stated for you all this week.   Please reach out to me if you need anything else.  

 
Troy Rolle 

Client Sales Executive 
| Public Works 1 

 

 
Motion to approve the agreement with PublicWorks1-Municipal Pavement/Street 
Assessment Management Solutions, at a one-time expenditure of $10,650, was made by 
Thomas/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 
C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins – Mayor Skinner recognized Amberle Jenkins, who 
provided the following report: 
 

 
 
Mrs. Jenkins also mentioned that tomorrow will be Buckhannon Police Chief Gregory’s 25th year 
with the City.  Council joined Mrs. Jenkins in thanking Chief Gregory for his years of service. 
 
Without objection Mayor Skinner moved F.4 Approval to Accept the Recommendation from the 
Technology Committee to select Suddenlink as Fiber Internet Provider to the table for discussion 



and/or vote.  Mrs. Jenkins explained the work that the Technology Committee and our IT Director 
has done in securing bids for a fiber internet provider.  The bids submitted are outlined in the 
packet.  Mrs. Jenkins recommended that Council accept the bid from Suddenlink. 
   
Motion to select Suddenlink as the City’s Fiber Internet Provider and accept the Suddenlink 
bid as presented was made by Sanders/Thomas.  Motion carried with Council member Sheila 
Lewis-Sines abstaining as her husband is employed by Suddenlink/Altice.  
 

 

 



 

 
C.3   Police Chief- Matthew Gregory - Mayor Skinner recognized Buckhannon Police Chief 
Matthew Gregory who presented a report on the following to City Council: 
 

 



 

 

 



 

Recorder Sanders thanked Chief Gregory for his participation in the First Responders planning 
meeting for WAMSB 2023 that was held earlier in the day.  
 
C.4 City Attorney- Tom O’Neill - Mr. O’Neill deferred until the Strategic Issues for Discussion 
and/or Vote part of the Agenda. 
 
D. Correspondence & Information – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
 
D.1   Notice/Update from Altice USA RE: Suddenlink/Nexstar Local Cable Programming 
Negotiations 

 

 



 

 

On Fri, Jan 7, 2022 at 12:59 PM Brad Ayers <Bradley.Ayers@alticeusa.com> wrote: 

Mayor: 

 You may have heard that Suddenlink cable customers may lose access to WBOY-ABC, WBOY-CBS, WBOY-
Court TV Mystery, and WBOY-Laff TV because of a contract dispute over carriage of these channels on the 
Suddenlink lineup.  I am reaching out just to let you know the current status. 

 It is regrettable that Nexstar Media Group has decided to threaten the removal of its channels while our negotiations 
are ongoing, as this action is anti-consumer.  These channels remain available to Suddenlink customers at least 
through 4:59pm EST today (January 7th).  In the vast majority of negotiations with programmers, such as Nexstar 
Media Group, these agreements are renewed or extended with no impact to customers, and we are working hard to 
renew or extend this agreement too.  Unfortunately, Nexstar Media Group is seeking exorbitant fees from 
Suddenlink to continue to carry the programming, and these high programming fees put pressure on the cable bills 
paid by Suddenlink customers.  Suddenlink has offered fair terms and has asked the station owners to leave the 
programming on while the companies continue to negotiate.  Hopefully, Nexstar Media Group will agree to not 
harm customers by allowing Suddenlink to continue to carry the programming in the event the contract is not 
renewed by 4:59pm EST on January 7th.   

 We will advise you of key developments, but don’t hesitate to contact me if you have any questions.  We will also 
provide relevant information on https://www.suddenlink.com/onyourside. 

 Brad Ayers   Senior Director, Government Affairs   Altice USA   347-527-3424 

 

D.2   Charles Gibson Library Director’s Report January 2022 

 

 



JANUARY 2022 DIRECTOR’S REPORT  

December Building Use Statistics      Last Year’s Nos. 

 Door Count      241 (11.5/day) 197 
 Public Computer Use    35   15 
 Reference Transactions    0    0 
 Curbside Pickup    0   0 
  
December Circulation Statistics 

I TYPE OCTOBER NOVEMBER DECEMBER 

Adult Fiction 151 17.0% 146 17.2% 182 19.6% 

Adult Non-Fiction 27 3.0% 26 3.1% 28 3.0% 

Books on CD 8 0.9% 22 2.6% 16 1.7% 

Easy Books 46 5.2% 16 1.9% 71 7.7% 

eBooks (WVREADS) 177 20.0% 149 17.6% 181 19.5% 

eMagazines (WVREADS) 0 0.0% 3 0.4% 1 0.1% 

Juvenile Fiction 7 0.8% 54 6.4% 6 0.6% 

Juvenile Non-Fiction 7 0.8% 0 0.0% 6 0.6% 

Large Print 151 17.0% 133 15.7% 135 14.6% 

New Books 223 25.1% 215 25.3% 194 20.9% 

New Media 13 1.5% 0 0.0% 3 0.3% 

Paperback 57 6.4% 74 8.7% 77 8.3% 

Reference 0 0.0% 0 0.0% 0 0.0% 

West Virginia Material 9 1.0% 0 0.0% 2 0.2% 

Young Adult 11 1.2% 11 1.30% 17 1.8% 

Young Adult Non-Fiction 0 0.0% 0 0.0% 8 0.9% 

Total 887  849  927  

  

December Money Drawer Report (Entire Month)  

Donations  Copies  Faxes  Book Sale  Billed Mats.  Total  
$54.19  $29.10  $43.55  $29.00  $0.00   $155.84 

Upcoming Dates 

 January 11  Board of Trustees Meeting 
January 17   Library Closed - Martin Luther King, Jr. Day  
February 8       Board of Trustees Meeting 
March 7  Library Legislative Day 
March 8   Board of Trustees Meeting  

 
Trustee Training - Spring 2022 at UCPL - Topics, Dates & Times Needed 

 

 
E.  Consent Agenda 
 
E.1    Approval of Minutes - Regular Meeting 01/06/22 
E.2    Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 



 

 
E.3    Approval of Payment of the Bills 

 



 
 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda items E.2 and E.3 was made by Sanders/Thomas.  
Motion carried. 
 
F. Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote  
 
F.1   County Roads Transit-Annual Report & Request Continued Funding - Action taken earlier 
in the meeting. 
 
F.2   UCDA Request Letter of Support for Grant Application to the State of WV Broadband 
Investment Plans“ Major Broadband Project Strategies” Program - Action taken earlier in the 
meeting. 
 
F.3   Approval to Accept Agreement with PublicWorks1-Municipal Pavement/ Street 
Assessment Management Solutions - Action taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
F.4   Approval to Accept the Recommendation from the Technology Committee to select 
Suddenlink as Fiber Internet Provider - Action taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
F.5   Upshur County Firefighters Association Invitation to Attend Meeting on 01/26/22 - 
Mayor Skinner reviewed the request and mentioned that he planned to attend the meeting.  He 
invited other members of Council to consider noting that we could not have four or more members 
as that would be a considered quorum at that meeting.  No further action was necessary. 

 
  



F.6   Discussion/Possible Action Draft Ordinance No. 454 Parade Route Parking Plan - Mayor 
Skinner provided an overview of the reason for the Parade Route Parking Plan and noted it was 
being for forth in the interest of public safety.  He then recognized City Attorney O’Neill who 
presented the Draft Ordinance to Council by caption.  Mr. O’Neill provided a complete overview of 
the intent of the ordinance.  Discussion took place regarding enforcement and areas of the parade 
route, specifically the lineup areas.  Mayor Skinner recommended that we move forward with the 
approval of the first reading of the Ordinance and offer any amendments before the second reading. 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 454 OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, PROVIDING FOR THE PROHIBITION OF 

MOTOR VEHICLE PARKING DURING CERTAIN TIMES ALONG ROUTES OF AUTHORIZED 
PARADES WITHIN THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Chapter 8, Article 12, Section 5 of the West Virginia Code, as amended, 
municipalities are granted plenary power and authority to regulate streets, avenues, roads, ways, sidewalks, 
crosswalks and public spaces belonging to the municipality and to regulate the conditions under which they 
may be made within the corporate limits; and, 

WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon has deemed it to be reasonable and appropriate 
to amend its ordinances regulating the enforcement of its parking ordinances, with respect to the practice 
of on-street motor vehicle parking during authorized parades within the corporate limits; and, 

WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon, in the interest of public safety during parades 
taking place within the corporate limits, wishes to exercise enforcement powers in the prohibition and 
clearing of motor vehicles parked on-street along designated parade routes during certain designated times; 
and, 

 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon deems it to be reasonable and appropriate to 
clarify the authority of its parking enforcement officer to enforce certain on-street parking prohibitions during 
parades, to include the use of third-party towing of motor vehicles which are in violation of this ordinance. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED AND ENACTED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
BUCKHANNON, AS FOLLOWS: 

That the provisions of Ordinance No. 409 (also known as Ordinance No. 2016-008), Ordinance No. 
422, Ordinance No. 435, and Ordinance No. 447 are deemed amended and reenacted as follows: 

 ARTICLE I – ON-STREET PARKING PROHIBITED AT CERTAIN TIMES 

 (a) No motor vehicle shall be parked on-street along any street, way, alley, or route which is 
designated as a parade or procession route, or designated as a public or private event venue, by either the 
City Council or the Consolidated Public Works Board. 

 (b) The prohibition contained in subsection (a) of this Article shall only be in effect during the 
time beginning one hour prior to the scheduled commencement of a parade, procession, or event approved 
or permitted by the City Council or Consolidated Public Works Board, and ending upon the later of the 
scheduled or actual time at which such parade, procession, or event concludes at the location where the 
on-street parking takes place. 

 (c) No violation of this Ordinance, or any other Ordinance amended hereby, shall be 
punishable by any term of imprisonment or incarceration. 

 ARTICLE II – VIOLATIONS 

(a) Violations of this Ordinance are punishable by such fine as may be established in 
Ordinance No. 447 for violations of the City’s ordinances with respect to parking within the municipal limits. 
Any citation issued under this ordinance shall be served upon the owner or operator of the motor vehicle 
as provided for in Ordinance No. 447. 

(b) The Mayor, or his or her designee, including any authorized member of the Buckhannon 
Police Department, may immediately remove any motor vehicle parked on-street in violation of Article I of 
this Ordinance, including through the use of third-party towing services. The make, model, color, state 
license number, or other identifying information, together with the identity of any person or firm who shall 
have towed the vehicle pursuant to this subsection, shall be recorded to facilitate the return of any towed 
vehicle to its rightful owner. The owner of the towed vehicle, and not the City of Buckhannon, shall be 
responsible for the payment of any towing or impoundment fees charged for the relocation of the violating 
motor vehicle. 

 
(c) A Certificate of Service executed by the Parking Enforcement Officer, or other duly 

appointed enforcement official, including an authorized member of the Buckhannon Police Department, and 
included within the citation file shall be sufficient evidence of service upon the violator. 
 



ARTICLE III – EFFECT UPON OTHER MUNICIPAL ORDINANCES: 

The provisions of any ordinance not amended hereby, or particular terms thereof not modified by 
the terms of this Ordinance, shall otherwise remain in full force and legal effect. 

ARTICLE IV – SEVERABILTY: 

In the event that any section(s) or provision(s) of this Ordinance is determined to be in violation of 
state or federal statute or court ruling, unconstitutional, invalid or otherwise unenforceable by a Court of 
competent jurisdiction, such determination shall not affect the validity of this Ordinance as a whole or the 
sections and provisions thereof which are not specifically held to be in violation of state or federal statute 
or court ruling, unconstitutional, invalid or otherwise unenforceable. 

ARTICLE V – EFFECTIVE DATE: 
 
This Ordinance shall be deemed effective thirty (30) days following the third (3rd) reading, passage 

and adoption by the Council of the City of Buckhannon, i.e., March 19, 2022. 
 
 FIRST READING:   January 20, 2022 
 
 SECOND READING,    February 3, 2022 
 
 THIRD READING, 
 PASSAGE AND ADOPTION:   February 17, 2022 
 

 
Robert N. Skinner, III, Mayor 

 

CERTIFICATE OF ENACTMENT 

 I, Randall H. Sanders, City Recorder, do hereby certify that the foregoing Ordinance No. 454 was 
lawfully ordained and enacted by the Council of the City of Buckhannon at a regular session of the said 
Council assembled on February 17, 2022. 
 
                                               

Randall H. Sanders, City Recorder 

 
Motion to approve the Draft Ordinance No. 454 Parade Route Parking Plan on its first 
reading was made by Sanders/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
  
F.7   Discussion/Possible Action Property Purchase 10 East Lincoln Street - Mayor Skinner 
provided an overview of the proposed purchase of a section of the property at 10 East Lincoln 
Street.  Mr. O’Neill stated that there were still items that needed to be completed prior to presenting 
this item to Council for action.   
    
F.8   Approval Ordinance No. 455 Cuppari Property Purchase 1st Reading - Mr. O’Neill 
presented Ordinance No. 455 Cuppari Property Purchase for its 1st Reading, noting that we will 
need to hold a Special Council meeting for the purpose of its 2nd Reading prior to the closing date 
of January 27, 2022. 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 455 OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE PURCHASE OF ALL OF 
THAT LOT OR PARCEL OF LAND, AND ALL THE BUILDINGS AND APPURTENANCES THEREUPON AND THEREUNTO 
BELONGING, SITUATED FRONTING ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF EAST MAIN STREET, WITH A COMMONLY KNOWN 

ADDRESS OF 61 EAST MAIN STREET, PRESENTLY TITLED IN THE NAME OF CATHERINE CUPPARI,  
AND SPECIFICALLY AUTHORIZING THE NET EXPENDITURE OF 

 $150,000 OF MUNICIPAL FUNDS FOR SAID PURCHASE 
 

 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon has determined that the Central Commercial Business 
District is an area deserving of particular attention as the City strives to develop and maintain a thriving central 
downtown core and Jawbone Park area; and, 

 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon has determined that the expansion and enhancement of 
the City’s STOCKERT YOUTH AND COMMUNITY CENTER is an important part of providing municipal services to 
residents of the City of Buckhannon, and a key component of enhancing a growing and active downtown commercial 
core; and, 

 WHEREAS, the captioned property is located adjacent to the aforesaid STOCKERT YOUTH AND COMMUNITY 
CENTER and is identified as the location upon which a planned expansion of the Center’s physical plant will be 
constructed; and, 



 WHEREAS, the Council has determined that the acquisition of the captioned property, being situate at 61 
East Main Street, and described upon the real property tax rolls of Corporation District, Upshur County, West Virginia 
as Map 4, Parcels 361 & 363, will further accomplish the Council’s municipal purpose of promoting the enhancing 
the offerings of the Stockert Youth and Community Center as well as the Central Commercial Business District; and, 

 WHEREAS, the captioned property has been offered for sale to The City of Buckhannon by its present owner, 
who has agreed to grant and convey said property to the City for the sum of One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars 
($150,000.00); and, 

 WHEREAS, the real property tax assessment of the captioned property supports and validates its value to 
be in excess of the purchase price; and, 

 WHEREAS, the Council now deems the purchase price of One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($150,000.00) 
to be a fair, just and equitable amount for the City to pay for the acquisition of the captioned property; and, 

 WHEREAS, the City possesses funds to fund this acquisition; and, 

 WHEREAS, Chapter 8, Article 12, Section 1 of the Code of West Virginia, 1931, as Amended, empowers The 
City of Buckhannon to purchase real property for any municipal purpose, and Chapter 8, Article 11, Section 3, 
Subsection (6) of said Code requires that the purchase of private property by a municipality shall be by ordinance; 
and, 

 WHEREAS, the Council of The City of Buckhannon desires in all respects to comply with the statutes of the 
State of West Virginia insofar as the acquisition and purchase of the captioned property is concerned. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED AND ENACTED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, AS 
FOLLOWS: 

 ARTICLE I – FINDINGS OF COUNCIL: The Council of the City of Buckhannon hereby makes the following 
findings: 

  It is necessary for the expansion of the physical plant and programmatic offerings of the City’s Stockert 
Youth and Community Center to acquire the captioned property, which is located adjacent to the Center; 

It is further reasonable and necessary for the development and maintenance of the vibrancy of the Central 
Commercial Business District, and the development and protection of the Jawbone Park area, as a consequence of 
the physical and programming expansion of the Stockert Youth and Community Center, that the City of Buckhannon 
assumes ownership of the captioned property; 

  The captioned property shall be used for the municipal purpose of the construction and use of an extension 
of the physical plant of the Stockert Youth and Community Center, the details of which will be determined by the 
Council upon due deliberation and dialogue with the citizens of the City of Buckhannon and other stakeholders; 

  The agreed-upon sum of One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars represents a fair and reasonable 
consideration for the captioned property; 

 The Council of The City of Buckhannon now desires to formally, and in all respects does, approve and 
endorse the City’s acquisition and purchase of the captioned property for the aforesaid purchase money amount; 
and 

 The Mayor of the City of Buckhannon, Robert N. Skinner, III, is expressly authorized and empowered to 
execute, acknowledge, and deliver on behalf of The City of Buckhannon any and all agreements or other documents 
as may be deemed reasonable or necessary to realize the City’s acquisition of the captioned property, and further 
to accept on the City’s behalf the delivery of a good and sufficient deed of conveyance from the said CATHERINE 
CUPPARI, to evidence the City’s purchase and acquisition of the captioned property. 

ARTICLE II – EFFECTIVE DATE: This Ordinance shall be deemed effective thirty (30) days following the second 
(2nd) reading, passage and adoption by the Council of the City of Buckhannon. 

 

FIRST READING      January 20, 2022 

SECOND READING, PASSAGE AND ADOPTION  January 27, 2022 

 

Robert N. Skinner, III, Mayor 

CERTIFICATE OF PASSAGE AND ENACTMENT 



 I, Randall H. Sanders, Recorder of the City of Buckhannon, a West Virginia municipal corporation, do hereby 
certify that the foregoing Ordinance No. 455 was lawfully ordained and enacted by the Council of the City of 
Buckhannon during a regular meeting of the City Council on January 27, 2022. 

      Randall H. Sanders, City Recorder 

 
Motion to approve Ordinance No. 455 Cuppari Property Purchase on its 1st Reading 
was made by Rylands/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
 

 Council Member Bucklew – Mrs. Bucklew noted that she has tested positive for COVID and 
that she was feeling okay.  She discussed the process she went through in testing several 
times. 
 

 Council Member Reger – Mr. Reger thanked the Mayor for his State of the City Address and 
noted that he was proud of the City of Buckhannon and its citizens. 
 

 Council Member Rylands – Mr. Rylands had nothing further. 
 

● Council Member Thomas – Mr. Thomas thanked the Mayor for his State of the City 
Address and recommended that we consider a plan for the use of future proceeds from the 
Sales Tax.  He also suggested that we plan to meet with the County once or twice a year to 
discuss mutually beneficial projects for the area. 

● Council Member Sines – Mrs. Lewis-Sines thanked the Mayor for his State of the City 
Address and also noted her confidence in the City and its residents. 

● City Recorder Sanders – Mr. Sanders thanked the Mayor for his State of the City Address 
and recognized UCDA Director Bostian, thanking her for her leadership in the community. 

 
H.  Mayor’s Comments and Announcements – Mayor Skinner thanked all for their contributions 
to the meeting and the City. 
 
I.  Adjournment 

 
Motion to adjourn at 9:10 PM was made by Thomas/Rylands.  Motion carried. 
 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 

 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


